



Ethiopia's Quest for a Seaport: A Threat to Regional Stability?

Redie Bereketeab

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Ethiopia seeks a port on the Red Sea

Large but landlocked, Ethiopia has long sought ownership of a port on the Red Sea coast, arguing that this is a historical right and essential to its prosperity and development.

Domestic issues are driving Ethiopia's calculus

Abiy appears to be motivated by the need to deflect criticism over domestic conflicts and an economic crisis, as well as the growing influence of external powers along the Red Sea coast.

The push for port access risks a regional conflict

Prime Minister Abiy Ahmed's renewed drive for a seaport or naval base, through diplomacy or force, risks sparking conflict with Ethiopia's neighbors and dismantling a key 2018 peace deal.

Compromise is possible

While Ethiopia needs to diversify its maritime access, ownership of a seaport is not essential to this end. Negotiated deals with its neighbors could enhance its access to the sea without destabilizing the region.

KEYWORDS

Ethiopia

Somalia

Somaliland

Port of Berbera

Port of Djibouti

Red Sea

Abiy Ahmed

Copyright © 2024 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

Cover Image: A picture taken on December 5, 2015, shows the Port of Berbera in Somaliland. (Photo by ZACHARIAS ABUBEKER / AFP)



Introduction

In October 2023, Ethiopian Prime Minister and Nobel Peace Prize laureate Abiy Ahmed made an announcement that shocked his country's neighbors. Citing historical rights, national prestige, and economic necessity, he declared that Ethiopia must acquire its own port on the Red Sea. "If this is not going to happen, there will be no fairness and justice," he said in the televised address, "and if there is no fairness and justice, it's a matter of time, we will fight."

Ethiopia is the most populous landlocked country in the world. Lacking access to the sea, it has periodically revived claims to a Red Sea port, based on three main arguments: historical and legal rights; the imperatives of national development; and the country's international standing. According to the Ethiopian premier, the lack of a maritime harbor "[prevents] Ethiopia from assuming its place in Africa."²

Currently, Ethiopia relies heavily on the Port of Djibouti, which accounts for more than 95% of its exports and imports.³ This reliance costs the country over \$1 billion a year in fees—a price the cash-strapped nation can ill afford.⁴ Its heavy reliance on a single port has already pushed Addis Ababa to seek out alternatives. In January 2024, Ethiopia reached a controversial deal with Somaliland to access the Berbera port for commercial and naval uses, stoking tensions with the federal government of Somalia.⁵

Ethiopia, with a population of 127 million people, ⁶ is separated from Eritrea's Red Sea port of Assab by a band of territory approximately 60 kilometers (37 miles) across. Yet, only six years after formally ending his country's two-decade conflict with Eritrea and Somalia—in a landmark peace agreement that won him the Nobel Peace Prize—Abiy, through his speech, has sparked fears about regional instability.

Ethiopia's coastal neighbors—Somalia, Eritrea, and Djibouti—responded to his speech with a

mix of concern and rejection.⁷ Two weeks later, Abiy toned down the rhetoric, telling troops that "Ethiopia will not pursue its interests through war. We are committed to [promoting] mutual interest through dialogue and negotiation."⁸

However, his quest for a port came in the wake of a ruinous war in the Tigray region, a domestic economic crisis, and Ethiopia's existing tensions with its neighbors—some of which were already wracked by other conflicts. In doing so, Abiy has added another layer of complexity to the Horn of Africa's geopolitics. Indeed, his move threatens to deepen fissures on several fronts and create new ones.

Navigating these issues will require careful diplomacy that addresses the concerns of all parties. This issue brief analyzes the rationale behind Abiy's renewed quest for a seaport in light of the struggle for control of the Red Sea, domestic factors, and the shifting geopolitics of the region, exploring how the standoff could be mitigated or resolved.

Historical Claims and a "Geographical Prison"

When Prime Minister Abiy Ahmed announced his quest for a port in October 2023, he turned to maps dating back to the third-century kingdom of Aksum to back up Ethiopian territorial claims to Red Sea ports on what is now Eritrean territory. While Ethiopia's leaders have hailed the country's purported 3,000 years of continuous history across a territory stretching to the coast, the reality is more complicated. What is today the Eritrean coastline was controlled for three centuries by the Ottoman empire before falling into the hands of Egypt, which had a presence at the key port of Massawa from 1865 through the mid 1880s. 11

Under the 1884 Hewett Treaty between Ethiopia, Egypt, and Britain, Ethiopia was quaranteed "free

access to the port of Massawa."12 The following year, however, the port fell under Italian occupation,13 which lasted until the British gained control in 1941 and administered it until 1952.14 Emperor Haile Selassie I, who ruled Ethiopia for more than four decades starting in 1931, later laid claim to former Italian Somaliland and what is today Eritrea based on purported historical ties.15

Eritrea's war of independence had left Ethiopia without direct access to the sea.

As the United States (U.S.) emerged as a leading world power following World War II, Ethiopia's status as a key U.S. ally encouraged Washington to back its claims to Eritrea, which it annexed. 16 This finally placed it in possession of a seaport.17 Yet while Ethiopia saw Eritrea as a lost territory rejoining its mother country,18 Eritreans argued that it was a violation of their rights to decolonization and self-determination.19 By 1991, Eritrea's war of independence had left Ethiopia without direct access to the sea.20

Two decades later, with a growing population and a struggling economy, Ethiopia's government finds the status quo unacceptable. As Abiy argued in his October speech: "By 2030 [the population of Ethiopia] will be 150 million ... A population of 150 million can't live in a geographic prison."21

The Scramble for the Red Sea

The guestion of who controls the Red Sea is at the heart of geopolitics in the surrounding region. Cold War-era rivalries over one of the world's most sensitive waterways motivated several powers to establish naval bases in the Red Sea. The U.S. established such positions at the port of Berbera, while the Soviet Union established rival bases at ports and islands belonging to Eritrea.²²

Following the end of the Cold War, the region saw the rise of multiple new actors, including the Gulf states. Diverging interests among the Gulf countries further complicated inter-state relationships in the region, particularly with regard to seaports.23

Indeed, Ethiopia's foreign policy has been partly driven by concerns about Red Sea control and certain Arab states' influence there. Its alignment with Israel²⁴ has been dictated partly by its drive to deter Arab states involved in power projection in the Red Sea. Eritrea and its fight for independence thus became pawns in the struggle for control over the Red Sea. While Ethiopia aligned itself with U.S. and Israeli interests, many Arab states supported Eritrean independence fighters.²⁵

The membership of Sudan, Djibouti, and Somalia in the League of Arab States has further deepened Ethiopia's perception of a threat from these countries.²⁶ The creation of the Saudi-led Council of Arab and African Littoral States of the Red Sea and Gulf of Aden in January 2020, excluding Ethiopia, cemented this perception.²⁷ This appears to have been one factor triggering Ethiopia's renewed quest to acquire a port and establish a military presence on the coast to boost its position in the scramble for control of the Red Sea.

The United Arab Emirates, through the Dubaibased companies DP World and P&O Ports, has been one of the most active investors in seaports in the Horn of Africa.²⁸ The presence of various foreign military bases, particularly in Djibouti and Somalia, also has a clear impact on Ethiopia's strategic calculus. Abiy has repeatedly asked why Ethiopia should not establish a naval base in the Horn when forces from distant countries have been able to do so.

Today, Ethiopia is seeking to establish a naval base in Somaliland, on the coast of the Gulf of Aden. The two actors signed a memorandum of understanding in January, in which Somaliland agreed to lease part of its coast to Ethiopia for naval and commercial uses.29 In return, Addis Ababa promised an "in-depth assessment" on recognizing the breakaway region's statehood.30 It would be the first country to do so.



The announcement prompted a vehement condemnation from Somalia's federal government, which sees Somaliland as an integral part of its territory. Indeed, the deal risks not only sparking a conflict between Addis Ababa and Mogadishu but also empowering Al-Shabab jihadists.31

While the exact location of the planned base is unclear, such a move would also give Ethiopia influence over the Red Sea and one of the most crucial chokepoints for world maritime traffic, furnishing it with significant geopolitical leverage and boosting its ambitions for global influence.32 It could also put other Red Sea countries, such as Egypt, Sudan, Eritrea, Djibouti, Somalia, Saudi Arabia, and Yemen, at a disadvantage.

Ethiopia's Domestic Concerns

While regional geopolitical rivalries provide the context, domestic factors including wars and Ethiopia's troubled economy appear to be the immediate drivers for Abiy's renewed push for a seaport. When the Ethiopian premier signed the 2018 peace deal resolving the border conflict with Eritrea,33 many Ethiopians believed that the deal would usher in a new era of peace and stability. Since then, however, the leader's popularity has been eroded by further conflicts and the country's economic woes. Observers have thus seen his push to acquire a seaport as part of a strategy to regain popularity.34

Domestic factors including wars and Ethiopia's troubled economy appear to be the immediate drivers for Abiy's renewed push for a seaport.

> The worst of the conflicts Abiy has overseen was the war against the Tigray People's Liberation Front (TPLF), which began in November 2020 and involved rivalries between some of Ethiopia biggest ethnic groups and diplomatic tensions be

tween China and the United States.35 The conflict left hundreds of thousands dead, saw both federal troops and TPLF forces commit widespread atrocities,36 and left almost half the population of Tigray region in "severe" need of food aid, according to the World Food Programme.37

Despite having fought for decades to secure its independence from Ethiopia, Eritrea allied with its former enemy against the Tigray rebels. For Asmara, this arguably makes Abiy's drive for a seaport, less than two years since the ceasefire, seem like a betrayal.

Peace in Tigray remains extremely fragile.³⁸ Yet Addis Ababa has since embarked on another conflict, this time in the Amhara region, where the Fano ethno-nationalist Amhara militia is fighting federal troops who had attempted to disarm it.39 Fano, which had allied with the federal government against the TPLF,⁴⁰ regarded the decision to disarm it as evidence of a double standard by the government, which had allowed the TPLF forces to keep their arms—in violation of the Pretoria peace agreement—while demanding that Amhara fighters disarm.

Abiy has also failed to find peaceful solutions to conflicts plaguing the Oromia region. There are fears that the Oromo Liberation Front, fighting the federal army, might combine forces with the Amhara rebels. In such a scenario, Abiy's position would be further threatened. The federal government has already lost control of many parts of the country, and Ethiopians struggle to move between Addis Ababa and other regions.41

To compound these problems, the war in Tigray has left Ethiopia close to bankruptcy.⁴² Amid severe inflation, the conflict also prompted the U.S. to expel Ethiopia from the African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA), dealing a heavy blow to exports.43 Hundreds of Ethiopian companies have since gone under.44

Given these crises, the timing of Abiy's announcement suggests that the step was a gambit to win back political support at home.⁴⁵ Yet it is one that has put Ethiopia's neighbors on edge and threatens to exacerbate problems in the wider region.

All Ethiopia's neighbors recognize its practical need to access the sea and have expressed their willingness to accommodate its needs providing it abides by international law.

In Search of Compromise

Central to Abiy's demands for a seaport are the claims that owning such a facility is an existential imperative and vital to the country's economy. While such a message may play well with parts of Abiy's domestic audience, it is strongly rejected by neighboring states. Recent history has shown that Ethiopia is quite capable of flourishing economically without direct access to the sea. It experienced rapid economic growth between 2004-2017 despite lacking its own seaport. 46

Moreover, Ethiopia's leadership has, advertently or inadvertently, conflated access to maritime routes with ownership of such a port. Yet in practice, all Ethiopia's neighbors recognize its practical need to access the sea and have expressed their willingness to accommodate its needs—providing it abides by international law and does not violate the territorial sovereignty of its neighbors.

For example, Somalia's State Minister for Foreign Affairs Ali Omar has said that while Mogadishu "will never accept" Ethiopia having a naval base in Somaliland, it would consider "granting Ethiopia commercial port access" to the coast, in accordance with international law and subject to bilateral negotiations.47

Indeed, Ethiopia has several options for accessing the Red Sea and the Indian Ocean, via ports on the coasts of Kenya, Somalia, Djibouti, Eritrea, and Sudan. A notable, less controversial alternative is the Lamu Port-South Sudan-Ethiopia Transport (LAPSSET) corridor that could link it with the Kenyan coast.48 Indeed, Ethiopia has already begun diverting some shipments of fertilizer and livestock to Lamu.49

Under a 2017 agreement with Somaliland regarding Berbera, Addis Ababa was to have a 19% share in the port there, although that deal has not materialized—reportedly because of payment issues from Ethiopia's side.50 This has prompted doubts over how it would pay for its proposed naval base. Following the 2018 rapprochement between Ethiopia and Eritrea,⁵¹ the road connecting Addis Ababa with Eritrea's Assab port was to be rehabilitated to serve Ethiopia's needs.52 Finally, Ethiopia has the option of the Port of Djibouti through which more than 95% of Ethiopia's access to the sea is currently conducted.53

Given these options, Ethiopia's neighbors suspect that its real motive goes beyond gaining commercial access to the sea, extending to the ownership and establishment of a naval base that would allow it to project power in the Red Sea and the Indian Ocean.

Conclusion

The tripartite agreement signed on September 5, 2018, by Ethiopia, Eritrea, and Somalia generated great hopes for a more peaceful future in the region.54 Based on the principles of territorial integrity, sovereignty, and non-interference in each other's domestic affairs, the agreement sparked optimism regarding greater regional integration and economic prosperity.

These hopes appear to have dissipated following Abiy Ahmed's announcement that Ethiopia must acquire a seaport. While Ethiopia has an undisputed right to access a maritime trade outlet, its neighbors argue that this can only be achieved through negotiated deals that respect international laws and conventions, as well as its interlocutors' territorial integrity and sovereignty.



Ethiopia has many options for accessing the sea in ways that cultivate trust, peace, security cooperation, and development in the Red Sea region. Its neighbors have indicated that they are willing and able to accommodate Ethiopia's legitimate needs. Conversely, veiled threats to annex territory risk leading to renewed conflicts and insecurity. Ethiopia thus needs to engage in mutually beneficial dialogue with all its neighbors, who in turn must realize that accommodating Ethiopia's legitimate needs is in the best interests of all parties.

ENDNOTES

- Anthony Squazzin, "Why Is Abiy Threatening Ethiopia's Neighbors?: Next Africa," Bloomberg, October 20, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2023-10-20/why-is-ethiopia-s-abiy-ahmeddemanding-access-to-the-sea.
- "Feature: 'A Population of 150 Million Can't Live in a Geographic Prison' – PM Abiy Ahmed," Addis Standard, October 14, 2023, https://addisstandard.com/featurea-population-of-150-million-cant-live-in-a-geographic-prison-pm-abiy-ahmed/.
- Hailu Gelana Ero, "Analysing Opportunities and Obstacles in Ethio-Djibouti Relations: Post-Cold War Era Historical Analysis," Current Research Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities 6, no. 2 (2023): 223, https://journalofsocialsciences.org/pdf/vol6no2/CRJSSH Vol06 No2 p 219-229.pdf.
- Guled Ahmed, Djibouti Needs a Plan B for the Post-Guelleh Era, (Washington, DC: Middle East Institute, July 20, 2021), https://mei.edu/publications/djibouti-needsplan-b-post-quelleh-era.
- "The Stakes in the Ethiopia-Somaliland Deal," International Crisis Group, March 6, 2024, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/horn-africa/ethiopia-somaliland/stakes-ethiopia-somaliland-deal; Abdi Sheikh and Abdiqani Hassan, "Somalia Rejects Port Deal between Ethiopia and Somaliland," Reuters, January 2, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/somaliland-port-deal-2024-01-02/.
- World Bank Statistical Database, "Population, Total Ethiopia," accessed August 29, 2024, https://data.world-bank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?locations=ET.
- Squazzin, "Why is Abiy Threatening Ethiopia's Neighbors?"
- Faisal A. Roble, "The Historical Search for a Sea Outlet and Leadership Legacy," Wardheer News, December 1, 2023, https://wardheernews.com/the-historicalsearch-for-a-sea-outlet-and-leadership-legacy.
- Zecharia Zelalem, "Is Landlocked Ethiopia Starting Another War over Ports in the Horn of Africa?" AI Jazeera, November 7, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/ features/2023/11/7/is-landlocked-ethiopia-startinganother-war-over-ports-in-horn-of-africa.
- Donald Levine, Greater Ethiopia: The Evolution of a Multiethnic Society, (Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 2000), 1-256, https://press.uchicago.edu/ucp/books/ book/chicago/G/bo3621292.html; Harold Marcus, A History of Ethiopia, Updated Edition (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2002), 1-336, https://www. ucpress.edu/books/a-history-of-ethiopia/paper.
- Geoffrey Charles Last and John Markakis, "Eritrea: Contesting the Coastlands and Beyond," Encyclopedia Britannica, August 25, 2024, https://www.britannica. com/place/Eritrea/Contesting-for-the-coastlandsand-beyond.
- 12. "Hewett Treaty," Sewasew, accessed February 16, 2024, https://en.sewasew.com/p/hewett-treaty.
- Last and Markakis, "Eritrea."
- "Eritrea: Massawa," Encyclopedia Britannica, accessed August 29, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/place/Massawa.
- 15. Roble, "The Historical Search."

- Amanuel Biedemariam, The History of the USA in Eritrea: From Franklin D. Roosevelt To Barack Obama and How Donald Trump Changed The Course Of History (USA: CPISA, 2020), 1-200.
- Bereket Habte Selassie, Eritrea and the United Nations and Other Essays (New Brunswick, NJ: Red Sea Press, 1989), 1-174; Biedemariam, 2020, 1-200.
- Tekeste Negash, Eritrea and Ethiopia: The Federal Experience (Uppsala: The Nordic Africa Institute, 1997), 78, https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:272775/ FULLTEXT01.pdf.
- Redie Bereketeab, "Eritrea, a Colonial Creation: A Case of Aborted Decolonisation," in Self-determination and Secession in Africa: The Post-colonial State (London and New York: Routledge, 2015), 235-252.
- Mohamed Kheir Omer, "Are Ethiopia and Eritrea on the Path to War?," Foreign Policy, November 17, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/07/ethiopiaeritrea-war-tplf/.
- Tafi Mhaka, "Abiy Ahmed's imperial ambitions are bad news for Africa, and the world," Al Jazeera, November 14, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/11/14/abiy-ahmeds-imperial-ambitionsare-bad-news-for-africa-and-the-world.
- Radoslav Yordanov, The Soviet Union and the Horn of Africa During the Cold War: Between Ideology and Pragmatism (Lanham, MA: Lexington Books, 2016). 1-291.
- Long Ding, "The Evolving Roles of the Gulf States in the Horn of Africa," Asian Journal of Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies 18, no. 1 (May 4, 2024): 1-14, https://doi. org/10.1080/25765949.2024.2340332.
- Bekele Jemallu Jember, "Evolving Ethio-Gulf Economic and Political Relations: The Challenges and Opportunities," Open Journal of Social Sciences 9, no.10 (October 2021): 267-287, https://doi.org/10.4236/ iss.2021.910019.
- Roy Pateman, "Eritrea, Ethiopia, and the Middle Eastern Powers: Image and Reality," Northeast African Studies 8, no. 2/3 (1986): 23-39, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/43660368.
- Mohammed Seid Mohammed, "The Red Sea Regional Security Complex: The Implications of the Red Sea Forum for Ethiopia National Security," Asian Journal of Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies 18, no. 1 (April 20, 2024): 15-31, https://doi.org/10.1080/25765949.2024 .2343232.
- Abdeta Dribssa Beyena, "The Horn of Africa and the Gulf: Shifting Power Plays in the Red Sea," The Africa Report, November 16, 2020, https://www.theafricareport. com/50499/the-horn-of-africa-and-the-gulf-shiftingpower-plays-in-the-red-sea/.
- Taimur Khan, Gulf Strategic Interests Reshaping the Horn of Africa (Washington, DC: The Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, November 27, 2018), 4, https://agsiw.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Khan_GCC-Horn-of-Africa_ONLINE.pdf.
- 29. Sheikh and Hassan, "Somalia Rejects Port Deal."
- International Crisis Group, "The Stakes in the Ethiopia-Somaliland Deal."
- Markus Virgil Hoehne, "Trade, Conflict and Fragmentation: The Horn's Crisis of Sovereignty," African
 Arguments, January 5, 2024, https://africanarguments.org/2024/01/trade-conflict-and-fragmentation-the-horns-crisis-of-sovereignty/.



- 32. "'Securing Red Sea Access Vital for Ethiopia's Survival.' Abiy Ahmed," Ethiopia Observer, October 15, 2023, https://www.ethiopiaobserver.com/2023/10/15/ securing-red-sea-access-vital-for-ethiopias-survivalabiy-ahmed/.
- 33. "Ethiopia, Eritrea Sign Peace Deal at Saudi Arabia Summit," Al Jazeera, September 17, 2018, https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2018/9/17/ethiopia-eritrea-signpeace-deal-at-saudi-arabia-summit.
- 34. Tigray Media Network, "What Do Ethiopians Know about Eritrea," YouTube, June 28, 2024, 10:37pm, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Nn1E---6-uo.
- 35. Federico Donelli, "Eritrea and Sudan in Ethiopia's Tigray Conflict and Implications for the Horn of Africa," Trends Research & Advisory, October 30, 2022, https://trendsresearch.org/insight/eritrea-and-sudan-in-ethiopiastigray-conflict-and-implications-for-the-horn-ofafrica/.
- 36. Stephanie Nebehay & Dawit Endeshaw, "Joint UN, Ethiopia Rights Team: All Sides Committed Abuses in Tigray," Reuters, November 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/ business/cop/un-ethiopia-rights-commission-releasereport-abuses-tigray-2021-11-03/.
- 37. Giulia Paravicini, "Nearly Half the People in Ethiopia's Tigray in 'Severe' Need of Food Aid, World Food Programme Says," Reuters, August 20, 2022, https://www. reuters.com/world/africa/nearly-half-people-ethiopiastigray-need-food-aid-wfp-2022-08-19/.
- 38. Center for Preventative Action, "Global Conflict Tracker: Conflict in Ethiopia," Council on Foreign Relations, December 19, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflicttracker/conflict/conflict-ethiopia.
- 39. Alex de Waal, "Ahmed Eyes Red Sea Port, Inflaming Tensions," BBC, November 8, 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/ news/world-africa-67332811.
- 40. Center for Preventative Action, "Global Conflict Tracker."
- 41. Tigray Media Network, "What Do Ethiopians Know about Eritrea."
- 42. Hoehne, "Trade, Conflict and Fragmentation."
- "US Removes Ethiopia, Mali and Guinea from AGOA Trade Programme," Al Jazeera, January 2, 2022, https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/2/us-removes-ethio- $\underline{\text{pia-mali-and-guinea-from-agoa-trade-programme}}.$
- 44. "Africa's Tiger Economy Is Shot," The Economist, February 29, 2024, https://www.economist.com/middle-eastand-africa/2024/02/29/africas-tiger-economy-is-shot.
- 45. de Waal, "Ahmed Eyes Red Sea Port."
- 46. The Economist, "Africa's Tiger Economy Is Shot."
- Giulia Paravicini, "Somalia Refuses to Accept Ethiopian Naval Base in Breakaway Region," Reuters, April 12, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/somaliasays-it-will-never-accept-ethiopian-naval-base-somaliland-2024-04-12/.
- Namhla Matshanda, "Landlocked Ethiopia Wants Better Sea Access: A Port Deal with Neighbours Could Benefit the Region," The Conversation, August 29, 2023, https:// $\underline{the conversation.com/land locked-ethiopia-wants-bet-}$ ter-sea-access-a-port-deal-with-neighbours-couldbenefit-the-region-211759.
- 49. Gerald Andae, "Djibouti Hit as Ethiopia Shifts Transit Cargo to Port of Lamu," Business Day Africa, May 14, 2024, https://businessdayafrica.org/2129-2/.

- 50. International Crisis Group, "The Stakes in the Ethiopia-Somaliland Deal."
- 51. Carol Pineau. Eritrea-Ethiopia Peace: Seismic Shifts Throughout a Strategic Zone, (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 25, 2018), https://www.csis.org/analysis/eritrea-ethiopia-peaceseismic-shifts-throughout-strategic-zone.
- 52. Aaron Maasho, "Ship Docks, Road Upgrade Planned as Eritrea, Ethiopia Ties Strengthen," Reuters, September 5, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/world/shipdocks-road-upgrade-planned-as-eritrea-ethiopia-tiesstrengthen-idUSKCN1LL2GR/.
- 53. Ero, "Analysing Opportunities and Obstacles," 223.
- 54. "Joint Declaration of Peace and Friendship between Eritrea and Ethiopia," International Legal Materials 58, no. 1 (February 2019), 237-239, https://doi.org/10.1017/ ilm.2019.4.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Redie Bereketeab is a nonresident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. Bereketeab has been a senior researcher at the Nordic African Institute in Uppsala, Sweden, since January 2010. He oversees a research project on conflict and state building in the Horn of Africa, and regional economic communities and peacebuilding in Africa.

Bereketeab has published several books, book chapters, and journal articles. His book contributions have been published by Routledge, Palgrave Macmillan, and James Currey among others. His last books include Historical Sociology of State Formation in the Horn of Africa (Palgrave Macmillan, 2023); Recent Developments in Peace and Security in the Horn of Africa (Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2023); and Alternatives to Neoliberal Peacebuilding and Statebuilding in Africa (Routledge, 2022).

Bereketeab's articles have appeared in many journals including African Studies, the African Studies Review, and African and Asian Studies, covering a variety of topics such as state legitimacy and government performance in the Horn of Africa and the role of education in nation-building in postcolonial Africa. Bereketeab also serves on several journal editorial advisory boards.

The author would like to thank the ME Council's research and communications teams for their continued support.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Burj Al Mana 3rd floor, Street 850, Zone 60, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org